

# Healing from the Distress of the COVID-19 Crisis

Participants Lesson

# **Background**

This lesson is designed to help you:

- Better understand the COVID-19 disease
- Explore the effects of COVID-19 on people
- Reflect on God's love and care in the midst of this crisis
- Learn how to help yourselves and others heal from the trauma of COVID-19

## 1. When will this end?

"You mean everything at church is cancelled? How can that happen?" John had just come back from a business trip and was sitting down to supper with his wife, Anne.

She replied, "Well, have you been watching the news while you were away?"

"Yes, of course. We have all been discussing the coronavirus and the effects it will have on our business, but I didn't really think things were as serious as that. We have mainly been worried about the impact it is having already on people who are paid by the hour."

"Yes," said Anne. "You know Joe at church who plays the double bass? I met him outside today and he said that he is really worried about finances. With all the concerts cancelled, how is he going to pay his rent? Even self-isolating is hard for him because he doesn't have money to buy extra food. He looked a bit sick to me, but he won't admit it and go home, as he has a chance to make some money giving lessons to children."

The next day John and Anne were shocked to hear that an elderly aunt of John's had been taken into hospital with the virus. Before they were able to phone her, they heard she had died from complications caused by her asthma. Over the next few days as John helped plan her funeral, he realized this would be a very different situation than normal. Only a few immediate relatives would be able to be present at her funeral due to the quarantine regulations. Then he learned that the funeral would have to be delayed because there was a such long waiting list for the place they planned to hold the funeral. John had had a close relationship with his aunt, and now there were so many other issues to think about that he felt unable to grieve her loss.

Anne had been told not to come to work since one of the people at her workplace had been diagnosed with the virus. For a few days Anne enjoyed the freedom to catch up on household jobs she had needed to do for many months, but soon she began to feel restless and depressed. "When will life come back to normal?" she moaned to John. As the weeks went on, she felt more and more depressed and spent a lot of time staring into space. She was wondering how God could allow this to happen. She asked herself how she could still believe that God loves us and cares for us.

John and Anne's church was doing its best to keep track of their members. They worked through the leaders of the house groups to see how people were getting on. Soon John and Anne's house group leader became aware of Anne's state of mind and looked for ways to help her and others. The house group already had an online group. Now they arranged to talk virtually once a week and do a Bible study together. Other members told Anne how they were helped by taking a good brisk walk each day, whatever the weather! Their church arranged to live-stream their Sunday services. Gradually Anne got used to the new realities, felt again that God did care what happened, and found ways of being usefully occupied.

## **REFLECTION QUESTIONS**

- 1. How were John, Anne, and Joe affected by the COVID-19 virus?
- 2. How did John and Anne's church help the house groups?
- 3. What is difficult about this story for you?

## 2. What is COVID-19?

COVID-19 is the disease caused by the virus SARS-CoV-2, a new type of coronavirus. Some other members of the coronavirus family that you might know are the common cold and severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS). This group of viruses are often connected with the crossover of animal viruses to humans. The new virus has caused a pandemic; it is not only a local problem but is spreading throughout the world. It is extremely contagious and can lead to death.

## QUIZ

Read the following statements and write down whether you think the statement is true or false. Then go over the correct answers that are at the end of the lesson. See how many answers you know.

- 1. The main symptoms of COVID-19 disease are fever, a dry cough, and breathing problems.
- 2. You can catch COVID-19 from someone who does not have any symptoms.
- 3. Young people do not need to worry about being infected by the virus.
- 4. Everyone who catches COVID-19 dies from it.
- 5. The only way to be completely sure you are not infected by the virus is to isolate yourself from others.
- 6. Being hospitalized is the only way to heal from this disease.
- 7. You should not hug your children any more to avoid getting the virus.
- 8. Wearing a face mask is the best way to keep from being infected by the virus.
- 9. If quarantined, a strong Christian will rejoice without ceasing and will always be content.

### **REFLECTION QUESTIONS**

- 1. What do people in your community say about COVID-19?
- 2. How does this compare to what you have just learned?

# 3. How are people affected by this new virus?

## **REFLECTION QUESTIONS**

- 1. In what ways do people feel helpless during this COVID-19 virus crisis?
- 2. What kinds of fears does COVID-19 bring out in people?
- 3. What kinds of losses do people experience with COVID-19?
- 4. What are the effects of isolating yourself from other people?

Everyone will feel stress during this time. People who are overwhelmed by their feelings of helplessness, fear, loss, and the effects of isolation may feel traumatized. Do not be surprised if the pain of other things you experienced in the past returns at this time.

### **REFLECTION QUESTION**

What is the most difficult part of this situation for you?

# 4. Remembering God's love in times of distress

## **EXERCISE:** WHERE IS GOD?

You reflected on the effects that COVID-19 may have on others and considered what the most difficult thing about this situation is for yourself. Now take some time to reflect about God in this crisis.

You will need blank paper and some markers.

- 1. Get quiet inside. Reflect on where you feel God has been in this crisis for you. What images come to mind?
- 2. Divide your paper in half. On one half, draw whatever comes to mind for you. Let the drawing happen without thinking about it too much. This is just to express how you feel, not a test of your ability to draw. You may find that God is completely absent: that's okay.
- 3. Read or listen to Romans 8:38–39 and take some time in silence to meditate on it: For I am certain that nothing can separate us from his love: neither death nor life, neither angels nor other heavenly rulers or powers, neither the present nor the future, neither the world above nor the world below—there is nothing in all creation that will ever be able to separate us from the love of God which is ours through Christ Jesus our Lord.
- 4. On the other half of your paper, draw where you feel God is now.
- 5. Reflect on your two drawings. Share with others if you are comfortable doing so, or journal your reflections.

#### **EXERCISE: LIVE PICTURE**

You need at least one other person to do this exercise.

1. Read or listen to Romans 8:38–39 and take some time in silence, letting the words sink in:

For I am certain that nothing can separate us from his love: neither death nor life, neither angels nor other heavenly rulers or powers, neither the present nor the future, neither the world above nor the world below—there is nothing in all creation that will ever be able to separate us from the love of God which is ours through Christ Jesus our Lord.

- 2. In small groups or in pairs, decide which part of the passage is most meaningful to you. Take about 10 minutes and create a scene with your bodies that gives a snapshot of that part of the passage.
- 3. Perform your live picture for the others or have someone take a photo or video of it. Hold the pose for at least 30 seconds.
- 4. Discuss these questions:
  - a. Did anything in the passage become clearer to you through this exercise? Explain.
  - b. Did anything in this passage give you comfort or hope? Explain.

## 5. How can we heal from the effects of the COVID-19 crisis?

## **REFLECTION QUESTIONS**

- 1. What is helping you cope with this situation?
- 2. What is hindering you from coping with this situation?

## For emotions:

- Recognize that this is a traumatic situation and accept your feelings as normal. By paying attention to what they are telling you, you can respond better.
- Make a list of your losses. It is normal to feel sad when we have losses.
- Learn ways to calm your strong emotions through breathing slowly and deeply, imagining scenes that help you feel calm, and so forth.
- Pay attention to where you feel stress in your body. Try to relax any parts of your body that feel tense.
- Talk about your feelings with people who are safe and know how to listen. Listen to their stories.
- Tell God honestly how you feel.
- Rest in God's care for you.
- Encourage children and teens to express their feelings, in words or art or play, and listen to them.
- Find a reliable source of information about the disease, the dangers, and appropriate responses.

### For isolation:

- Connect with others without having close physical contact: by phone, virtually, or in other creative ways.
- Share with others some Scripture passages that encourage or comfort you.
- Establish routines.
- Get exercise and fresh air, if possible. Rest regularly.
- Do something you enjoy.
- Help others, perhaps those who have been most affected by the virus.
- Find some meaningful activities.

### **REFLECTION QUESTION**

What are one or two things you think would help you?

## 6. Closing

- 1. Get quiet inside and imagine you are carrying a container, like a backpack, jug, bowl, basket, or suitcase. What kind of container is it?
- 2. Think about the worries you are carrying. What are you worried about? Put each one in the container. You can do this in your imagination or by writing or drawing on paper. Feel the weight of the container.
- 3. Reflect on Jesus's words in Matthew 6:25–32:

"This is why I tell you: Do not be worried about the food and drink you need in order to stay alive, or about clothes for your body. After all, isn't life worth more than food? And isn't the body worth more than clothes? Look at the birds: they do not sow seeds, gather a harvest and put it in barns; yet your Father in heaven takes care of them! Aren't you worth much more than birds? Can any of you live a bit longer by worrying about it?

"And why worry about clothes? Look how the wild flowers grow: they do not work or make clothes for themselves. But I tell you that not even King Solomon with all his wealth had clothes as beautiful as one of these flowers. It is God who clothes the wild grass—grass that is here today and gone tomorrow, burned up in the oven. Won't he be all the more sure to clothe you? What little faith you have!

"So do not start worrying: 'Where will my food come from? or my drink? or my clothes?' ... Your Father in heaven knows that you need all these things."

- 4. Lighten your load of worry by giving your container to God. Imagine or draw this process. How do you feel now?
- 5. Share your experience with others, as much as you feel comfortable.

Sing a song of encouragement together and pray for one another.